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6. RICCARTON/WIGRAM TRANSPORT AND ROADING COMMITTEE 
 REPORT OF 25 FEBRUARY 2005 

 
Officer responsible Author 
Community Board Principal Adviser Roger Cave, Community Secretary, DDI 941 6502 

 
 The purpose of this report is to submit the outcomes of the Transport and Roading Committee meeting 

held on Friday 25 February 2005. 
 
 The meeting was attended by Tony Sutcliffe (Chairperson), Helen Broughton, Lesley Keast, 

Mike Mora, Bob Shearing, and Peter Laloli. 
 
 An apology was received and accepted from Neville Bennett. 
 
 1. Deputations By Appointment 
 
  O’Halloran Drive/Muir Avenue Traffic Safety Improvement. 
 
  Two local residents, Messrs Bert Lang and David Chamberlain, were in attendance to express 

their opposition to the City Streets proposal to the installation of a roundabout at O’Halloran 
Drive/Muir Avenue, Halswell. 

 
  Also, Mr Ron Fensom, Chairperson of the Halswell Residents Association was present to 

reinforce (the Association’s) opposition to the proposal. 
 
  Arising from the discussion, and questions asked, the following points were noted: 
 

• No real accident history at the intersection 
• Traffic volumes were adequately accommodated within present roading network 
• Increasing construction cost added to concerns about necessity to undertake this work 
• The Saby’s Road/O’Halloran Drive intersection should have minor works done (splitter island) 

to better manage traffic behaviour 
• More relevant information could have been provided in newsletters to residents 
• Community feedback contained “mixed messages”, but no clear mandate to initiate this 

proposal 
• Suggested roundabout may not prove any benefit to users 
• Better (speed) signage, speed humps (etc) suggested as being as effective 
• Need for updated traffic count on O’Halloran Drive and Sabys Road (from university and local 

residential development) to gauge area traffic movements 
 
  The members of the deputation were thanked for their attendance and presentation.   
 
  Consideration of the City Streets report is recorded under Clause 2 of this report. 
 
 2. O’Halloran Drive/Muir Avenue Traffic Safety Improvements 
 
  Brian Boddy (Consultation Leader, City Streets Unit) was present to discuss his report which 

sought the approval of the Board to proceed to final design, tender and construction for this 
project. 

 
  Attached to the report was a comprehensive schedule of feedback from the community. 
 
  The project started at a public meeting held five years ago, when local residents expressed their 

concern to the then Riccarton/Wigram Community Board about the high speeds and volume of 
traffic using O’Halloran Drive.  The Community Board at that time requested O’Halloran Drive be 
included on the Capital Works Programme.  It rated high enough to be included in the 04/05 
programme. 

 
  It was anticipated that the installation of the traffic signals at the Halswell Road/Sparks 

Road/Halswell Junction Road intersection by Transit New Zealand in 2003 would help to reduce 
the problem.  Following the installation of traffic signals on the Halswell Road/Sparks 
Road/Halswell Junction Road intersection a residents’ survey, and a speed and traffic volume 
survey were carried out in 2003/04 to determine if there was still a problem.  The majority of 
those in O’Halloran Drive responding to the resident’s survey advised there were still traffic 
safety issues to be resolved. 

 

Please Note
To be reported to the Council's next meeting - decision yet to be made



Riccarton/Wigram Community Board Agenda 8 March 2005 

  The objectives of this project are:  
 

  To improve safety for road users and local residents by lowering vehicle speeds. 
  To discourage traffic from short cutting through O’Halloran Drive. 

 
  After considering the residents survey feedback and the traffic recorder results different options 

were considered. 
 
 (i) The preferred treatment at the O’Halloran Drive/Muir Avenue intersection is a roundabout 

with a mountable apron and splitter islands on all four approaches. 
 
 (ii) A four-way stop control was considered as shown on the plan attached to the report.  This 

option would be as effective as the roundabout in terms of achieving the project objectives 
if all drivers observed the compulsory stop signs, but it is more expensive at $158,000 due 
to the alterations that would need to be made to the existing kerb alignment, and hence 
the roundabout option is the preferred option.  

 
 (iii) The ‘Do Nothing’ option was not considered, but it would not address the project 

objectives of improving the traffic safety, lowering speed, nor reduce the amount of traffic 
shortcutting through O’Halloran Drive. 

 
  The residents and property owners of O’Halloran Drive and neighbouring streets were advised 

by publicity leaflet of the proposed roundabout on the Muir Avenue/O’Halloran Drive intersection. 
 
  Of the 37 responses received at the time of writing:  
 

  22 strongly support the proposed roundabout. 
  Two are conditional in their support.  
  Two are non-committal.  
  11 are against the proposed roundabout. 

 
  The estimated total cost for this project is $134,580 inclusive of all consultation, design and 

project management. 
 
  O’Halloran Drive is part of the Neighbourhood Improvement Programme and is programmed for 

construction in the 2005/06 year. 
 
  Members were of the view that the proposal did not have sufficient community support (at this 

time) to commit the work to commerce; also, members considered that the work could not be 
justified, based on their perception of the technical reasoning for the work. 

 
  A recommendation to host a public meeting is recorded in Clause 8 of this report. 
 
 3. Tony Spowart, Transit NZ, Christchurch 
 
  On a regular basis, the Committee has invited a Transit spokesperson to attend the meetings, 

and to give an update on various projects within the Board area. 
 

• Curletts Road/Parkhouse Road, new slip-lane is out to tender.   
 An associated issue is the Treffers Road/Parkhouse Road intersection, and the volume of 

traffic wishing to exit Treffers Street.   
 It is agreed to seek a report from the City Streets Unit. 

• Halswell Road/Dunbars Road, traffic signals are proposed. 
• Anzac Day/Road closure on level 2 roads, is a requirement. 
• Southern Arterial, design work should commence within a few months  
• Carmen Road/Main South Road/Shands Road, intersection will go to tender later this year. 
• Christchurch Rolleston and Environs Transport Study, information expected in June. 

 
  Works included into the Draft 10 year State Highway Plan include: 
 

• Southern Motorway Extension      2006/09 
• State Highway One – Sawyers Arms Road to Memorial Avenue, 4 laning 2009/2010 
• Memorial Avenue to Yaldhurst Road, 4 laning    2011/2012 
• State Highway One Northern Arterial (Rural)    2014/2015 

 
  Members noted that the draft State Highway Plan sought comments by March 16. 
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 4. Halswell Junction Road/McTeigue Road “Give Way” Control 
 
  Jeff Owen (Traffic Engineer, City Streets Unit) was present to discuss his report, which sought 

the approval of the Board to the installation of a “Give Way” control against McTeigue Road at 
the Halswell Junction Road intersection. 

 
  The Council has received complaints from motorists concerning traffic movement priority at this 

intersection, which is currently “uncontrolled”. 
 
  The higher speed of vehicles using Halswell Junction Road, and the need for better intersection 

delineation are also issues to be given consideration to. 
 
  The Committee was supportive of the recommended action to place a “Give Way” control 

against McTeigue Road.  That recommendation is recorded in Clause 8 of this report. 
 
 5. Lochee Road/Wharenui Road and Peverel Street/Wharenui Road “Give Way” controls 
 
 Jeff Owen sought Board approval to the installation of “Give Way” controls against Lochee Road 

at the Wharenui Road intersection, and against Peverel Street at the Wharenui Road 
intersection.  

 
 The Council has received complaints from motorists concerning traffic movement priority, and 

the associated level of safety at both intersections, which are currently “uncontrolled”. 
 
 There is a secondary matter relating to the inconsistency in intersection controls in the 

immediate area, and the recommended options will rectify this. 
 
 The Committee was supportive of the recommended option to place a “Give Way” control 

against Lochee Road and Peverel Street at the intersection on Wharenui Road.  Their 
recommendation is recorded in Clause 8 of this report. 

 
 6. Minutes of previous meeting, 28 January 2005  
 
  Received. 
 
 7. Next Meeting/Issues for Consideration 
 
  Set down for Friday 1 April, 8.30am. 
 
  Agreed: 
 

• Clyde Road/University Drive Build Out. 
 
  To invite local resident, Mr Bannister, and the University to discuss further. 
 

• Kennedy’s Bush Road/School Road/Gloves Road. 
 
 Although this work is programmed in 2006/07, members sought a report on the proposed 

works, and to see if it could be advanced by way of substitution. 
 
 8. Committee Recommendations 
 
 (a) That the Community Board facilitate a public meeting to discuss the O’Halloran Drive/Muir 

Avenue Traffic Safety Improvements Works, and that the outcomes of the meeting be 
reported back to the Transport and Roading Committee for further consideration. 

 
 (b) In respect of the Halswell Junction Road/McTeigues Road intersection, that a “Give Way” 

control be placed against McTeigues Road at the Halswell Junction Road intersection. 
 
 (c) In respect of the Lochee Road/Wharenui Road and Peverel Street/Wharenui Road 

intersections, that a “Give Way” control be placed against Lochee Road and Peverel 
Street at their intersection with Wharenui road. 

 
   


